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APEC GROUP ON SERVICE (GOS)

The 28th Meeting
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Gyeongju, Korea

Summary Record 

The 28th meeting of the Group on Services was held in Gyeongju, Korea on 9 September 2005. The meeting was chaired by the GOS Convenor, Ms. Rosanna Law, Assistant Director-General of Trade and Industry, Hong Kong, China. Seventeen (17) economies were represented – Australia; Brunei Darussalam; Canada; Chile; China; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Japan; Korea; Malaysia; Mexico; the Philippines; Singapore; Chinese Taipei; Thailand; the United States (US) and Viet Nam. The APEC Secretariat was also present.

I. Opening Remarks

1.
The Convenor welcomed members to the meeting. She expressed that the meeting provided a timely avenue for members to wrap up the activities of the Group this year and exchange views and expectations on the WTO Hong Kong Ministerial Conference to be held in this December. In connection with the Ministerial Conference, the Convenor indicated that she would take the opportunity to brief members about the latest progress of the preparatory work at this meeting. The Convenor informed members with regret that due to certain unforeseeable circumstances, the two speakers who had agreed to give presentations at the meeting eventually could not attend the meeting. 

II. Adoption of Agenda

2.
The meeting adopted the draft meeting agenda which had been issued before the meeting, with the amendments that the presentations to be given under Agenda Items V.3 & V.4 by external speakers would be removed from the agenda.

III. Summary Record of the Previous Meeting

3.
The meeting confirmed the Convenor’s Summary Record of the 27th GOS meeting held on 25 May 2005 in Jeju.

IV. Leaders/Ministers/SOM decision and CTI Priorities

1. Support for the WTO

4.
On the WTO’s front, the Convenor reported that the target of delivering  the first approximations in July for the Hong Kong Ministerial Conference to be held this December had been missed, mainly due to the lack of progress in the negotiations of agriculture and non-agricultural market access. For the latest position of the services negotiations, the Convenor suggested members to refer to the report presented by Ambassador Jara, the Chair of the Special Session of the WTO Council for Trade in Services, to the WTO Trade Negotiations Committee (TNC). [Post-meeting note: The report that the Convenor referred to at the meeting is WTO Document TN/S/20 of 11 July 2005.]. 

5.
The Convenor supplemented that the situation was disappointed but not totally discouraging. WTO members in general remained committed to a high level of ambition for the Hong Kong Ministerial Conference. Mr Pascal Lamy, the new Director-General of the WTO, was earnest to move the process forward and it was proposed that the coming TNC meeting to be held on 14 September 2005 should be business-oriented so as to better utilize the time and resources for identifying the real blocks for achieving further progress in the negotiations.

6.
The Convenor reminded members that a main focus of GOS’ work was to provide support for the WTO negotiations in services. As foreshadowed at the last meeting, she intended to give more focus to the rules-making negotiation subjects at this meeting. (Further discussions on GOS’ support for the WTO under Agenda Item V.5 were recorded in paragraphs 30 to 48 below.) 

2. Trade facilitation

7.
The Convenor briefed members that in response to the letter received from the Lead Shepherd of the SME Working Group (SMEWG) in May 2005, she had sent a reply to the Lead Shepherd in July expressing her appreciation for their proposal for closer collaboration between GOS and SMEWG. 
8.
The Convenor invited views from members on how to foster closer collaboration with the SMEWG. Indonesia suggested that further detailed information exchange should be of use and that the two groups might consider undertaking capacity building projects jointly. Indonesia also informed members that the consultants of the SMEWG were assessing the work relating to SMEs and suggested the Group to take into account the result of the assessment in considering its future collaboration with the SMEWG. 
9.
The US considered that it would be useful to invite representatives from the SMEWG to join future GOS’ meetings and ask them to brief the Group about the challenges encountered in their work.

10.
The Convenor concluded that there were several useful suggestions raised, including: (1) in-depth information exchange between the two groups so as to enable better understanding of each other’s work and facilitate the possibility for undertaking capacity building projects jointly; (2) further cross-participation in each other’s meetings as well as other activities like seminars and workshops, etc.; and (3) invitation of SMEs to participate in the activities run by the two groups. All these suggestions should be further considered by the Group in 2006. The Convenor, however, reminded members that the normal cycle for members to seek APEC funding for project proposals to be carried out in 2006 had already lapsed. Any such proposals would need to be justified and processed as urgent project proposal.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          

3. Implementation of the pathfinder initiatives

11.
The Convenor recapped the discussion on US’ proposed scheduling guidelines at previous GOS meetings.  This proposal was part of the efforts to push ahead the negotiations on postal, courier and express delivery services in the context of the ongoing WTO services negotiations. The US updated members that the proposal was under further revision and would be finalized shortly. They would like to take this opportunity to seek co-sponsorship from members.
12.
Several members however indicated that more time would be required to consider the proposal, especially by the domestic agencies concerned. The Convenor appreciated the need to have the proposal duly considered by not only the WTO experts but also the experts of the relevant ministries or agencies. However, given that the APEC is not a negotiating forum by nature, she suggested that any comments to be given on the proposal should be objective and served as intellectual inputs to improve the proposal, with a view to contributing to the ongoing discussion of the relevant services in the WTO context.
V.  Collective Action Plans (CAP)

1. 2005 GOS work plan on Services CAP

13.
On its proposed blueprint for the implementation of the services CAP circulated at GOS III 2004, Chile briefed members that the blueprint was intended to supplement the IAP template so as to enable a better understanding among members of what was being done by individual members in implementing the services CAP. Chile undertook to further improve the proposal intersessionally and submit a revised proposal for members’ discussion at the next meeting.

14.
The Convenor asked members to study the revised proposal and if necessary, consult experts, upon receiving it. Any comments should be forwarded to Chile and copied to the Convenor intersessionally so that the Group could decide whether to adopt the proposed blueprint at the next meeting.

2. CAP I) Menu of Option for Voluntary Liberalization, Facilitation and Promotion of Economic and Technical cooperation in Service Trade and Investment (MOO)  

15.
The Convenor reminded members that back in GOS III 2003, PECC suggested GOS to follow up the implementation of the MOO in three areas, namely, (1) transparency in service through the e-IAPs; (2) recognition in the area of professional services; and (3) capacity building in the area of regulatory impact analysis. The Convenor mentioned that the third item of capacity building was the area of most members’ interest and their priority was mode 4 transparency. The seminar on mode 4 transparency held in March 2005 was an indication of that. Other than this, many of the activities undertaken by the Group were indeed relevant and contributory to the Group’s implementation of the MOO. Examples included the previous US’ proposal on the implementation of transparency standards for services and the MRA seminar conducted in March 2005. 

16.
The Convenor asked members for additional inputs on how to further implement the MOO. Although the Group recognized the importance of the implementation of the MOO, no member had any new ideas on the issue for the time being. As the subject had indeed become part of the on-going work of the Group, the Convenor proposed to take out this item from the meeting agenda. The Convenor, however, stressed that the Group would continue to contribute to the implementation of the MOO as what it had done in the past. 
17
In response to the suggestion of the Convenor, Indonesia indicated its preference to keep this item on the agenda for a further while. The Convenor explained that she had proposed to take out the item because there were no new initiatives from members on the issue in the past few meetings. She would however have no objection to keeping the item if members so preferred. In this connection, she urged Indonesia and other members to give thought to the issue and put forward concrete suggestions or inputs on how the Group might further implement the MOO at the next meeting.

3. CAP I d): Development and adoption of common professional standards, in conjunction with professional accreditation bodies and needed legislative measures

“APEC Engineering Mutual Recognition Project” and “APEC Architect”  

18.
The Convenor expressed regret that the Australian expert who had agreed to give a presentation on the projects “APEC Engineering Mutual Recognition Project” and “APEC Architect” at this meeting finally could not make it due to other urgent commitments. She however drew members’ attention to the relevant papers circulated before the meeting.
19.
The Convenor asked Australia whether the Australian project team would be able to give the presentation at the next meeting. Australia replied that it would be subject to further consideration by the relevant agency. The Convenor thus requested members to seek the comments of their experts on the relevant papers and provide Australia with their comments intersessionally. Such comments might facilitate the consideration of the Australian project team as to whether to give a presentation at the next meeting. 
“APEC Directory on Professional Service”

20.
The Convenor briefed that the on-line APEC Directory on Professional Service was one of the important deliverables of the Group in 1999. It was compiled and being maintained by Australia. The Australian government had recently written to the APEC Secretariat asking whether the website needed to be retained and if so, whether it was possible to relocate it to APEC’s website. 

21.
On whether to retain the Directory, the Convenor commented that the Directory contained very comprehensive information about the regulation and administration of the services professions of accountancy, architecture and engineering by each member economy. She saw high reference value for not only retaining the website, but also having regular update of the information contained therein for the benefit of both the member governments and the business community in the region. She therefore proposed an update of the Directory by each member economy by SOMI next year so as to make it even more useful.
22.
There was no objection raised against the proposal by the Convenor. It was thus agreed that each member economy would update the respective part of the Directory and submit their contributions to the APEC Secretariat intersessionally, so that a draft updated Directory could be available for members’ consideration before the next meeting. 

23.
On the relocation issue, the Convenor had checked with the APEC Secretariat and was advised that that according to the current rule of the BMC, they would not be able to take over the management of any database/website which was originally created by an APEC project. In view of this, she had indeed written to the relevant Australian agency to request its reconsideration of retaining the website at its current location and she was still awaiting its reply. Australia indicated that their concern was the resources and funding required for maintaining the website. The Convenor floated an idea of putting forward a project proposal to seek the necessary funding from APEC OA or TILF accounts in the next funding cycle. Members, in particular Australia, were requested to give further thought to the necessity of seeking APEC funding for the updating exercise and how to proceed with the technical updating work intersessionally. The Group would revisit these issues at the next meeting.
Skill Standardization for Nursing Profession

24.
The project overseer of the TILF project “Skill Standardization for Nursing Profession” reported on the current position of the project. While the project was originally scheduled to complete by end of 2005, due to the change of the budget system in Indonesia and the need to invite bids from consultants of the APEC member economies, it was still at a preparatory stage. As such, Indonesia requested the Group’s endorsement for a one-year  extension of the project until December 2006.

25.
The US commented on the methodology for conducting the project. It was considered more appropriate to focus on nursing skill standardization rather than analyse the supply-demand factor. The project overseer undertook to take this comment into consideration when working on the project.

26.
The Convenor requested the project overseer to give an oral report on the progress of the project at GOS I next year, in which highlights should be given to the focus of and methodology in implementing the project. Subject to this condition, the extension request was endorsed by the Group.

27.
The APEC Secretariat reminded the project overseer to complete all the necessary administrative procedures by the end of 2006 when the project was due to complete.  The Secretariat also reminded that careful considerations should be given to avoid overspending as the project would involve the engagement of overseas consultants for which travel and other related costs would have to be incurred.

“Tourism Occupational Skill Standard”
28.
The presentation by Indonesia on its project “Tourism Occupational Skill Standard” was cancelled because the expert could not attend the meeting as a result of some unforeseeable circumstances. Indonesia excused for the absence of its expert and undertook to consider giving the presentation at the next meeting. 

4. CAP III) Improving understanding of the impact of liberalization of services

29.
On its project “Study on Impacts on APEC Economies of Measures to Liberalize and facilitate Trade in Environmental Services”, China gave an oral report on the final evaluation of the project which had already incorporated the comments made by the other members. To enable the formal completion of the project within this year, the Convenor urged members to provide comments, if any, on its final evaluation report to be circulated after the meeting as soon as possible. 

5. CAP IV) Where appropriate and possible to the WTO’s work on services, including through: identification of APEC services related work project as inputs to consideration of service trade issues by WTO Council for Trade in Services and its subsidiary bodies; and information exchange and technical assistance, to support GOS Members’ preparation for successful participation in WTO services negotiations. 

a. Progress in the ongoing WTO services negotiations

30.
Canada briefed the Group about the recent progress of the services negotiations on the WTO’s front. The Convenor supplemented by highlighting that WTO members would need to work hard at the September cluster of services meetings and the stocktaking exercise to be held in end October, so as to outline and develop those service elements to be considered at the Hong Kong Ministerial Conference. She also emphasized the need to devise means/mechanisms to seek new and meaningful market access in different services sectors and to strike a good balance between the outcomes of the services negotiations and those of the other negotiating subjects under the Doha Development Agenda. She hoped that an APEC Caucus meeting would be conducted in the margins of the September cluster. She would update members on the outcomes of the September cluster and the October stocktaking exercise intersessionally if it was considered necessary. 

31.
Korea informed the Group it was prepared to submit its proposal on new approach for the services negotiations to the WTO shortly. Their proposed new approach was intended to complement the current bilateral request-offer process of the negotiations.

32.
The Convenor reiterated that there could be useful contribution from the Group to the ongoing services negotiations by providing intellectual inputs to the different negotiating subjects like the scheduling of express delivery, rules-making, transparency of mode 4 commitments, mutual recognition-related issues. She also stressed the importance for individual members to bring the Group’s outputs back home for the attention of their services negotiators in Geneva.

b. Rule-making related issues

Possible parameters for the definition of services subsidies

33.
The Convenor briefed members about Hong Kong, China’s (HKC’s) proposal on the possible parameters for the definition of services subsidies and sought members’ comments on the issue. Indonesia proposed to draw up a list of subsidies that would affect trade in services. The US supported the idea and commented that the definition should be sufficiently broad and the Group might focus on the subsidies of a few sectors as a start. 
34.
In view of members’ comments, the Convenor proposed to adopt a sectoral approach in taking forward the task. As a start, a few sectors would be selected and subsidies applicable to these sectors would be identified and analyzed. The suggestion was supported by the Group. Members further agreed to carry out the relevant study as part of the Group’s work program for 2006.

35.
There were also discussions on which sectors were to be selected as the first batch of sectors to be studied. Tourism, education and energy were suggested by members.  The US proposed to establish a small group to look into the matter and make suggestions on the sectors to be studied as well as the framework for information sharing. Members were agreeable to this idea. Australia; Hong Kong, China; Indonesia; Korea and the US volunteered to be members of the small group. While the small group would start its work soon after the meeting, the door was still open for other interested members to join it. Communications among the members of the small groups would be via e-mails which would be copied to all other members. 
Transparency in domestic regulation 

36.
The Convenor invited the US to present its proposal for possible work on transparency in domestic regulation, but the US requested to defer its presentation to the next meeting.

37.
Canada expressed its recognition of  the importance of improving transparency and the accountability of those domestic regulations relevant to different businesses, especially SMEs, such as those governing the entry of foreign businesses and their business operation. Improved transparency of these regulations would enhance the predictability of the business environment.

38.
The Convenor proposed to write to the Lead Shepherd of the SME Working Group to invite himself or his representatives to attend the next meeting when the US would give a presentation on its proposal on the subject, and to share the presentation materials with  SMEWG members. The US agreed to the proposal. 

Emergency safeguard measures (ESM)

39.
The Convenor briefed members that, at SOM II 2005, Malaysia’s senior official had urged member economies to provide comment on its proposal concerning possible APEC’s contribution to the WTO negotiations on ESM at this GOS meeting. Malaysia expressed that, given the skeptism on ESM among the WTO Members, it would be useful if the Group could exchange and share experiences on the elements of ESM. 
40.
The US agreed that information exchange and experiences sharing among the members were useful, but to facilitate such exchange and sharing, some elaborations on the elements of ESM such as how “injury” should be defined and how the seriousness of injury should be determined would have to be provided. 

41.
Malaysia was receptive to US’ comments and agreed to prepare a written submission on the possible elements for the ESM, including the determination of injury and the seriousness of the injury, for members’ discussion at GOS I next year. The Convenor concluded that this subject should be further discussed at the next meeting and she looked forward to Malaysia’s paper in this regard.
c. The Hong Kong Ministerial

Expectation in all areas of the service negotiations 

42.
The Convenor gave a brief account of the latest position of the WTO service negotiations. She considered that the progress was unsatisfactory with some 50 initial offers still outstanding and the overall of quality of the offers tabled remaining poor. The Convenor asked members whether there would be any messages that they would like her to bring to Geneva, what the Group’s expectation was, and what could be done before the Hong Kong Ministerial Conference.

43.
Australia viewed that a simple statement on services which was strong and could be easily understood by the community should be delivered by Ministers at the Hong Kong Ministerial Conference. There was also a need to develop an assessment mechanism for WTO members to evaluate how far the ultimate goal of the Round was achieved.

44.
The Convenor considered that WTO members should target at modalities in services similar to those for agriculture and NAMA. She viewed that a simple statement would not be sufficient given that the Ministerial Conference, if successfully concluded, would mark a significant milestone along the road to the successful conclusion of the DDA negotiations in 2006. On assessment mechanism, she agreed that there was a need for such a mechanism and it should be in place in 2006 having regard to the timeline for the conclusion of the negotiations. 

Progress of logistical arrangements

45.
On behalf of HKC, the Convenor briefed members about the latest progress of HKC’s logistical arrangements for the Hong Kong Ministerial Conference. She assured members that HKC would spare no efforts in staging a successful Conference this December. 

d. Other GOS’ contribution to the WTO

China’s TILF project proposal

46.
China tabled and sought members’ comments on a possible TILF project proposal for the organization of a workshop on the WTO rules negotiations in services in 2006. The Convenor reminded members that the usual cycle for the submission of 2006 TILF project proposals had already lapsed and urgent funding would need to be sought if members endorsed China’s idea for organizing the workshop in 2006. The APEC Secretariat advised that only proposals in response to the 2005 Ministerial Statement or the 2005 Leaders’ Declaration to be issued in November 2005 could be considered as eligible for seeking urgent funding from APEC. It was thus not an appropriate timing for members to discuss whether China’s idea was to be put up as an urgent proposal for 2006 at this meeting. 
47.
Concerning the substance of China’s proposed workshop, the Convenor commented that the intention to address all the rules-making issues in one workshop might be too ambitious. It might be more desirable to narrow down the list of issues to be covered by the workshop so as to enable the programme of the workshop to be more focused. 

48.
China requested members to provide their further comments on its proposal and consider co-sponsorship intersessionally. In view of the established funding procedures, the Convenor mentioned that the Group would only consider whether to endorse China’s idea as an urgent project proposal after the release of the 2005 APEC Ministerial Statement and Leaders’ Declaration in November 2005.  

VI. Other Business    

1.  GOS documents to be presented at CTI

49.
Members considered the draft “Convenor’s Summary report to the CTI” and the “Service Collective Action Plan for 2005”. The drafts would be revised according to the discussions of the meeting and circulated for members’ endorsement shortly after the meeting. 

2. Briefing on recent developments in APEC

50.
The presentation by the APEC Secretariat on the recent developments of APEC was deferred. Relevant information would be circulated once it was available.

VII. Future meetings

51.
Viet Nam informed members that the next GOS meeting would be held in Hanoi sometime in February/March 2006 in the margins of SOM I and the related meetings. The Convenor requested Viet Nam to inform the Group of the date of the next GOS meeting as soon as it was fixed. 

VIII. Meeting documents

52.
The meeting considered the public release of documents tabled at the meeting and agreed to release all the documents except for the ones numbered 000, 005, 006 and 010.

IX. Summary and conclusion

53.
The Convenor expressed her gratitude to Korea and the APEC Secretariat for their arrangements of the GOS meetings and seminars in 2005 and their continued support rendered to the Group. She was pleased that the Group had successfully identified the direction of the Group in the coming year at this meeting. She thanked all members for their inputs in this regard.
54.
Before the close of the meeting, the Convenor indicated her intention to step down from the GOS convenorship after GOS I 2006. Having been in the position since GOS II 2004, she considered that it was time for her to pass the convenorship on to others. She would inform the CTI of her intention at the CTI meeting to be held in the next couple of days.

